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Abstract

Context: Menstrual health is a critical component of sexual and reproductive health, which is deeply intertwined with human

rights, gender equality, and sustainable development. Despite its importance, menstrual health management remains a

significant challenge, particularly in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs), due to systemic barriers, cultural stigmas, and

resource limitations. This paper aims to highlight the barriers to effective menstrual health management in LMICs, and their

impact on health, educational and social, and economic outcomes.

Evidence Acquisition: A narrative review of the literature was conducted with a search across major academic databases,

including PubMed, Scopus, Web of Science, and Google Scholar for peer-reviewed articles and reports. Grey literature was also

reviewed using repositories such as WHO, UNICEF, and other global health organizations. Key information, including barriers,

and reported outcomes was extracted and synthesized using a thematic approach.

Results: Key barriers to menstrual health include poor hygiene infrastructure, lack of access to menstrual products, economic

constraints, cultural taboos, and inadequate policies. These barriers led to adverse outcomes such as reproductive tract

infections, poor academic performance, gender-based violence, and stigma. Overall, inadequate menstrual health management

exacerbates inequalities and undermines the well-being of girls and women in LMICs.

Conclusions: Addressing menstrual health through informed policies and laws is essential to ensuring the dignity, health,

and rights of girls and women in LMICs. Comprehensive education and access to menstrual products must be prioritized to

mitigate the adverse outcomes associated with poor menstrual health.

Keywords: Menstruation, Menstrual Health, Menstrual Rights, Low- and Middle-Income Countries, Laws, Policies, Sexual and

Reproductive Health

1. Context

Menstrual health is a fundamental yet often

overlooked component of sexual and reproductive

health, which is deeply interwoven with human rights,

gender equality, and sustainable development. While

menstruation is a natural biological process, it remains
stigmatized and inadequately addressed in many

societies, particularly in low- and middle-income
countries (LMICs) (1). The consequences of this neglect

extend beyond physical health, impacting education,

economic empowerment, and overall well-being.

In LMICs, several barriers perpetuate inequality and

compromise the dignity of menstruating individuals.
Adolescent girls often face menarche unprepared,

leading to feelings of shame, confusion, and social
isolation. Additionally, harmful practices and societal

taboos exacerbate the challenges of managing

menstruation safely and hygienically. The intersection
of menstrual health with the United Nations

Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) highlights its
significance in achieving global priorities, including

gender equality (SDG 5), quality education (SDG 4), clean

water and sanitation (SDG 6), and good health and well-
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being (SDG 3) (2). Addressing menstrual health issues is

therefore not only a matter of public health priority but

also a critical step toward empowering women and
gender-diverse individuals, fostering inclusive

development, and dismantling systemic inequities.

The review of literature explores the barriers to

effective menstrual health management in LMICs and

examines the health, educational and social, and

economic consequences of poor menstrual health. By

identifying actionable solutions and emphasizing the

urgency of integrating menstrual health into global and

national development agendas, this work aims to

advocate for systemic change and the realization of

menstrual health as a human right.

2. Evidence Acquisition

A narrative review was conducted to identify the

barriers and adverse outcomes associated with poor

menstrual health in LMICs. A comprehensive search

strategy was employed to identify relevant literature on

menstrual health in LMICs. Major academic databases,

including PubMed, Scopus, Web of Science, and Google

Scholar, were searched for peer-reviewed articles. Grey

literature was also reviewed using repositories such as

WHO, UNICEF, and other global health organizations.

The search terms included a combination of keywords

and medical subject headings (MeSH) terms such as

"menstrual health", "menstrual hygiene management",

"low- and middle-income countries", "barriers", "stigma",

"adolescent girls", and "health outcomes". Inclusion

criteria were studies focused on menstrual health in

LMICs, articles published in English between 2000 and

2024, menstrual health research addressing barriers,

health, educational and social, and economic outcomes

consequences. Exclusion criteria were studies that

focused solely on high-income countries, non-English

publications or those lacking full-text access, and

articles with limited relevance to the research

objectives. Titles and abstracts were screened for

relevance, followed by a full-text review of shortlisted

articles. Discrepancies in selection were resolved

through discussion among the reviewers. Key

information, including barriers identified, and reported

outcomes was extracted and synthesized using a

thematic approach. A total of 100 articles were

identified through the initial search across databases

and grey literature sources. After removing duplicates

and screening titles and abstracts for relevance, 50

articles were shortlisted for full-text review. Following

the application of inclusion and exclusion criteria, 25

articles were deemed eligible and included in this

review.

3. Results

3.1. Barriers to Menstrual Health

The review identified multiple barriers to effective
menstrual health management, which are categorized

into structural, cultural, and systemic domains:

3.1.1. Structural Barriers

- Inadequate menstrual hygiene infrastructure,
including the lack of clean water and sanitation

facilities (3, 4).

- Limited access to affordable menstrual products,

particularly in rural and low-income settings (4-7).

- Economic constraints, exacerbated by broader

poverty and inequality issues (4, 5, 7).

- Displacement and humanitarian crises, which

disrupt access to basic menstrual health services (8).

- Accessibility challenges for individuals with

disabilities (9).

3.1.2. Cultural Barriers

- Stigma and taboo surrounding menstruation,

perpetuating feelings of shame and secrecy (5).

- Harmful cultural and religious beliefs that

marginalize menstruating women (5, 10).

- Gender inequality and discrimination, limiting

women's agency and decision-making power (11).

3.1.3. Systemic Barriers

- Limited education on menstruation and

reproductive health, leaving many adolescents

unprepared for menarche (12, 13).

- Inadequate training and awareness among

healthcare providers regarding menstrual health (14).

- Policy and legal gaps, including the absence of
comprehensive frameworks supporting menstrual

health rights (15, 16).

3.2. Consequences of Poor Menstrual Health

The barriers to effective menstrual health
management have far-reaching implications such as:

3.2.1. Health Impact

- Increased risk of reproductive tract infections (RTIs),

urinary tract infections (UTIs), and other hygiene-
related illnesses (17, 18).

- Vulnerability to HIV and sexually transmitted

infections (STIs) due to poor menstrual hygiene
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practices (19).

- Secondary infertility and adverse pregnancy

outcomes linked to untreated RTIs (20).

- Heightened risk of drug-related problems (21, 22).

3.2.2. Educational and Social Impact

- Missed school days and reduced academic

performance due to inadequate menstrual health

resources and facilities (5, 13, 23).

- Heightened vulnerability to gender-based violence,

including harassment and assault, particularly in

schools and public spaces without adequate sanitation

facilities (24-26).

- Perpetuation of stigma and social isolation,

undermining mental health and self-esteem (5).

3.2.3. Economic Impact

- Reduced workforce participation and productivity

among women due to the lack of workplace

accommodations for menstruation (15, 27).

- Financial burdens associated with purchasing
menstrual products, particularly for low-income

families (5).

The findings underscore the need for a multifaceted

approach to addressing menstrual health challenges.

This includes:

- Expanding access to affordable and sustainable
menstrual products.

- Improving WASH facilities in schools, workplaces,

and public spaces.

- Promoting comprehensive menstrual health

education for adolescents and communities.

- Developing and implementing policies to protect

menstrual health rights and eliminate stigma.

- Strengthening healthcare systems to provide better

support for menstrual health management.

4. Discussion

Menstruation, a natural and healthy part of life for
most women, is surrounded by various challenges,

particularly in LMICs. Systemic barriers and biases
perpetuate menstrual inequality and stigma (5),

necessitating urgent societal change to ensure that all

women can manage menstruation with dignity and

respect. Adolescents in many LMICs often lack basic

knowledge about menstruation and menstrual-related
disorders (12, 28). For many, menstruation begins

without prior education or preparation, leading to

feelings of confusion, humiliation, and distress (13).

Cultural taboos and societal stigma exacerbate these

issues, leaving adolescents to navigate their menstrual

health in isolation. Harmful cultural and religious

practices, such as menstrual seclusion, further

perpetuate inequality and limit access to proper
menstrual health resources. Restrictive gender roles and

social norms in LMICs often deprive girls and women of

decision-making power and the resources required for

adequate menstrual management. In addition,

economic constraints limit access to essential
commercial menstrual products, such as sanitary pads,

tampons, or menstrual cups. The situation is even more

dire in refugee or crisis settings, where menstrual

health services and facilities are often non-existent.

Inadequate facilities for menstrual product disposal,

washing, and drying, coupled with limited access to

clean water, sanitation, and hygiene (WASH) facilities,

present significant challenges for menstrual health

management. Girls and women with disabilities face

additional barriers, as do those in LMICs without

healthcare providers adequately trained in menstrual

health. Policy and legal gaps further complicate efforts

to ensure comprehensive support for menstrual health

and rights.

The consequences of poor menstrual health are far-

reaching and severe. Unhygienic practices, such as using

improperly cleaned cloths or absorbent alternatives like

grass or tissue, can lead to RTIs, UTIs, and other health

complications (20). If untreated, RTIs may increase

vulnerability to HIV, STIs, and secondary infertility (20).

Additionally, poor menstrual health practices

contribute to adverse pregnancy outcomes (20) and

health risks associated with transactional sex, which

some girls could engage in to afford menstrual

products.

Educational disruptions caused by menstrual health

issues are significant. Many girls miss school due to

inadequate sanitation facilities, fear, or dysmenorrhoea,

resulting in compromised academic performance (5, 13,

23). Furthermore, the lack of WASH facilities in schools

exacerbates gender-based violence risks, as girls become

more vulnerable to harassment and assault during

menstruation (3). Menstruation, as common as it is, is

stigmatized all over the world, particularly in LMICs

(29). Stigma surrounding menstruation negatively

impacts women’s health, sexuality, well-being, and

social standing, perpetuating cycles of inequality (11).

Self-medication for menstrual-related illnesses,

including dysmenorrhoea, is prevalent in LMICs (30-36).
Many adolescents use non-steroidal anti-inflammatory

drugs (NSAIDs) or antispasmodic medications without
proper medical guidance, leading to potential adverse
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drug events. In some cases, combinations of NSAIDs and

antibiotics have been reported (21), raising concerns

about safety and efficacy.

To ensure menstrual health and sexual and

reproductive rights for all girls and women, integrating

menstrual health into broader sexual and reproductive

health rights initiatives is critical. Educational

programmes covering menstrual health, anatomy, and

hygiene should target young girls before menarche,

promoting confidence, solidarity, and healthy practices.

Governments, non-governmental organizations, and

multilateral organizations must prioritize menstrual

health by ensuring access to clean water, adequate

WASH facilities, and affordable menstrual products.

Policies such as tax exemptions on menstrual products

and support for social entrepreneurship can enhance

accessibility for low-income populations. Governments

in countries like India, Kenya, South Africa, and Uganda

have made commendable strides by pledging to

improve access to sanitary products for low-income girls

(37, 38). Legal frameworks should also address harmful

practices such as female genital mutilation, enforce

gender equality, and protect individuals from

discrimination based on menstruation or gender.

Comprehensive healthcare policies must prioritize

menstrual health services, including contraception and

pain management, while ensuring these services are

accessible even in crisis situations.

Investing in menstrual health research will further

refine policies and practices, ensuring that systemic

barriers and stigmas surrounding menstruation are

effectively addressed. Collaborative efforts between

governments, global health partners, and the corporate

sector can promote menstrual health, dignity, and

equality, creating a world where menstruation is no
longer a barrier to well-being and empowerment. The

review is limited by its reliance on secondary data,

which may not capture recent policy developments or
grassroots-level insights.

5. Conclusions

Menstrual health is an essential component of sexual

and reproductive health, with far-reaching implications

for gender equality, education, and economic

empowerment. Addressing the systemic and structural

barriers, and cultural stigmas that surround

menstruation, particularly in LMICs, is critical to

promoting dignity and well-being for all individuals.

Ensuring access to education, affordable menstrual

products, and adequate WASH facilities, alongside

enacting supportive policies and legal frameworks, can

help combat the challenges associated with poor

menstrual health. Governments, non-governmental

organizations, and global partners must work

collaboratively to prioritize menstrual health and

integrate it into broader development goals. By

addressing menstrual health inequities, we can

empower girls and women, enhance their participation

in society, and contribute to achieving the Sustainable

Development Goals. Through sustained advocacy,

investment, and action, menstruation can become a

symbol of empowerment rather than a barrier, fostering

a more equitable and inclusive future.
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